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Arts News Summary: The Venice Architecture Biennale 2025 announces its Lifetime 

Achievement Award winner; the Hong Kong Museum of Art will take over the Hong 

Kong Pavilion at the 2026 Venice Biennale; a Dalí script is generated using Google’s 

platform; Vermeer’s final works will have no successors to carry on. 

Vermeer’s Final Touch, A Layer of 17th-Century Dust Unearths a Story Behind a Famous 

Painting 

 

Young Woman Seated at a Virginal is an art work by the Dutch painter Johannes Vermeer. 

Although the authenticity of this painting had long been questioned throughout history, a 

series of technical examinations conducted since 1993 have finally confirmed its authenticity. 

It is believed to have been created around 1670. It is currently owned by American collector 

Thomas Kaplan and is part of The Leiden Collection in New York. At present, it is the only 

Vermeer painting that is in private hands. 

 

The painting appeared at a Sotheby’s auction in 2004, attracting significant attention. 

Although Kaplan did not win the bid at that time, in 2008 he purchased the painting from the 

bid winner, casino tycoon Steve Wynn, and also acquired a self-portrait by Rembrandt. 

 

Recently, Kaplan commissioned conservator David Bull to carry out restoration work, with the 

explicit requirement for avoiding excessive intervention: “I want to see the artist, not the 

restorer.” During the restoration process, the expert unexpectedly discovered the feldspar 

particles from 17th-century Delft ceramics embedded between the layers of the painting. Such 

dust evidence suggests that Vermeer stopped his work for several years after creating this 

painting, and then resumed his work in 1675, the year before he died, during which he added 

the yellow shawl on the woman in the painting. 

 

This discovery not only helped to determine the time of the creation, but also suggested that 

this painting might have been Vermeer’s final work. The painting has also been reframed, with 

the ornate gold frame at the time of the auction being replaced by an ebony frame that was 

more suitable for its serene character. This painting is currently on display at the H’ART 

Museum in Amsterdam as part of the “From Rembrandt to Vermeer” special exhibition, where 

it serves as one of the finale exhibits. The exhibition will tour to the Norton Museum of Art in 

Florida this fall. In addition, another Kaplan’s collection—Rembrandt’s work on paper, Young 

Lion Resting (1638–42), is also on display and is expected to be released for auction next year 

and to become one of the most expensive works on paper ever to be sold at auction. 

 


